
 

CABINET 20 SEPTEMBER 

2023 

 

Reference from Overview and Scrutiny Committee – CIL 
Strategic Assessment & Spend Decision, following Call-In.  

 

Timetable 

Meeting Date 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee 15 August 2023 

Cabinet 20 September 2023 

 

 

Wards affected All  

 

Executive Summary 

At its meeting on the 15 August 2023, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee (The 
Committee) considered the call-in request received in relation to the Cabinet’s 

decision on the CIL Strategic Assessment & Spend made on the 26 July 2023.  
 
The Committee has referred the matter back to the Cabinet for re-consideration.  

 

 

This report makes the following recommendation to the Cabinet: To 

1. Reconsider the issues around the Linton Crossroads Junction Improvement 
scheme, in particular concerning pedestrians and road safety, land delivery and 

the feasibility of delivering the project and consider whether there should be a 
claw-back mechanism; and  

2. Consider what action can be taken in conjunction with prospective future rounds 
of CIL bids, in bringing forward the Hart Street and Fountain Lane – Hermitage 

Lane Junctions.  

  



 

Reference from Overview and Scrutiny Committee – CIL 
Strategic Assessment & Spend Decision, following Call-In. 

 

1. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATION 
 

1.1 At the Overview and Scrutiny (OSC) Meeting held on 15 August 2023, the 
call-in received for the Cabinet’s CIL Strategic Assessment & Spend decision 
was reviewed.  

 
1.2 The (draft) Minute of the item’s consideration is shown below, which will be 

subject to approval at the 19 September 2023 OSC Meeting.  
 

RECEIPT OF CALL-IN – RELEVANT PROCEDURE, CIL STRATEGIC ASSESSMENT & 

SPEND 
 

The Principal Democratic Services Officer introduced the report and stated that 
the Committee was being asked to consider the call-in request received against 
the Cabinet decision made, which were shown respectively at Appendices 1 and 2 

to the report. The options available to the Committee were outlined. 
  

Councillors Naghi, Munford and English outlined their reasoning for calling-in the 
decision. The issues raised were that: 

  
• The Linton Crossroad Junction (LCR) was the second most dangerous 

in Kent and that the junction improvement should take place to 

improve safety and mitigate road congestion; 

• Safety was not discussed enough by the Cabinet in its deliberations, 

with the urgent update provided to the Cabinet at its July 2023 
meeting referenced; 

• The Linton Crossroads Improvement scheme (the scheme) was part 

of the infrastructure delivery plan (IDP), within the adopted local plan 
(2017); 

• The funding had been collected for the scheme, which could be 
delivered by Kent County Council’s Highways department following 
engagement with and by that authority’s design and delivery teams; 

and 

• There was concern over the collection of monies that were not then 

used on road improvement schemes. 

In referencing the Cabinet’s decision at appendix 2 to the report, it was stated 
that the scheme was ready for implementation whereas other schemes were not. 

The Planning, Infrastructure and Economic Development Policy Advisory 
Committee (PIED PAC) had supported allocating funding to the scheme and had 

recommended a time-delivery clause on the funding’s provision, to enable the 
funds to be returned should the scheme not be delivered by the infrastructure 
provider. 



 

The Leader of the Council addressed the Committee to outline his reasoning for 
the decision and stated that: 

  
• The Cabinet had a lack of confidence in the scheme’s delivery, given 

the performance of KCC Highways and that the authority already held 

funds for other improvement schemes that had not been used; 

• The proposed LCR scheme was not currently ready for delivery; 

• KCC were consulting on a different Linton Crossroads improvement 
scheme at the time of the Cabinet’s decision, that was not the scheme 
bid for and would cost a different amount. It was unusual to make a 

decision on the matter when there was an ongoing public consultation; 

• The safety of the junction was important, but some of the incidents 

shown in the cluster map of the urgent update at appendix 3 to the 
report were outside of the proposed scheme area, and the 

improvements from the proposed scheme would be marginal; and 

• Other road improvement schemes could be progressed, with the 
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) process currently being reviewed. 

The Cabinet Member for Communities, Leisure and Arts stated that it was the 
provision of funding, as opposed to the scheme itself that had been rejected. It 

was reiterated that other road improvements scheme were required, such as 
in Coxheath and the Fountain Lane improvement scheme that could be re-visited 
and developed by KCC. 

  
In response to questions: 

  
• The Director of Regeneration and Place stated that the grant 

agreements between the Council and infrastructure providers would 

include delivery milestones. This would allow the funding to be returned 
and re-allocated if a scheme was not progressing. As the schemes 

submitted to the CIL bidding process were generally not well developed, 
only four had been recommended for funding approval; and 

• The Head of Development Management stated that they did not know if 

KCC highways and the landowners had had detailed discussions on the 
proposed scheme. KCC had only submitted the M20 Junction 7 

Signalisation and Linton Crossroads schemes to the CIL bidding process 
and had stated that the latter was delivery ready. The considerations 
made in testing a scheme’s reasonableness were outlined, including 

delivery within five years. 

KCC had indicated that the Fountain Lane junction improvement scheme did not 

achieve the cost benefit ratio required to progress the scheme, whereas the 
Linton Crossroads scheme does. KCC would be able to use compulsory purchase 
powers if required, as the highways authority.  

 



 

In response to comments, the Leader stated that: 
  

• The proposed scheme was not currently deliverable; the land 
purchases required could take a long time to finalise and the CIL 
funding could be directed to other schemes that were more 

deliverable; 

• Having met with KCC recently, a cost-benefit analysis had not taken 

place for the Linton Crossroads scheme as it was not a requirement 
given the schemes small size. Pre-application discussions were 
ongoing with the relevant landowners, but the lands availability was 

not confirmed; 

• The decision made gave the Council greater control of the CIL funds; 

as should the LCR scheme continue to be developed by KCC and 
become delivery ready, the funding could be provided. If an 

alternative scheme was delivery ready earlier, the funding could be 
directed to that scheme; and 

• The Cabinet would receive a report on the CIL process by November 

2023, which the Committee able to conduct pre-decision scrutiny if it 
wished to. 

During the discussion, several Committee Members stated that whilst the 
Fountain Lane junction required improvement, additional funding would be 
needed to progress the scheme, that it required property purchases, and had not 

been an option included within the Cabinet agenda papers. It was felt that the 
LCR scheme should take place to improve the safety of the junction, given the 

number of incidents at the location, its proximity to the local school and lack of 
pedestrian controls at the local bus stop. The PIED PAC’s support and 
recommendations on the matter were reiterated, alongside the consultant’s 

advice and that the junction improvement was within the Council’s IDP. The 
second scheme design being consulted on was stated to require the same 

funding allocation. 
  

Some Members expressed concerns on the LCR scheme, as it differed to that 

being publicly consulted on and the land purchases required had not been 
agreed, which would take time. There were other schemes that could be 

progressed by KCC, with it stated that the Cabinet decision made allowing for 
greater control and flexibility in use of the CIL funding. There were questions 
raised on whether the design submitted would address the safety concerns at the 

site and the surrounding road network. 
  

Overall, the Committee felt that the Cabinet should give further consideration to 
the LCR scheme, particularly on improving safety, the project’s feasibility 
including land delivery, and whether a time-restricted funding provision could be 

used. 
  

RESOLVED: That the matter be referred back to the Cabinet to: 
  
a.  Reconsider the issues around the Linton Crossroads Junction 

Improvement scheme, in particular concerning pedestrians and road safety, 



 

land delivery and the feasibility of delivering the project and consider 
whether there should be a claw-back mechanism; and 

b.  Consider what action can be taken in conjunction with prospective future 
rounds of CIL bids, in bringing forward the Hart Street and Fountain Lane – 
Hermitage Lane Junctions. 

 

 
2. ALTERNATIVES CONSIDERED AND WHY NOT RECOMMENDED  

 
Not applicable.  

 

 

3. REPORT APPENDICES 
 
None.  

 

 
4. BACKGROUND PAPERS  

 
(draft) Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Meeting held on 15 

August 2023: Your Councillors - Maidstone Borough Council 
 
 

https://maidstone.gov.uk/home/primary-services/council-and-democracy/primary-areas/your-councillors?sq_content_src=%2BdXJsPWh0dHBzJTNBJTJGJTJGbWVldGluZ3MubWFpZHN0b25lLmdvdi51ayUyRmllTGlzdERvY3VtZW50cy5hc3B4JTNGQ0lkJTNENjk5JTI2TUlkJTNENTI5NiUyNlZlciUzRDQmYWxsPTE%3D

